Guilford Association Board of Managers Meeting
June 23, 2010

7:00 PM
Board Members Present: Tom Hobbs, Lynda Riley, Ann Giroux, Margaret Alton, Cathy Boyne, Bruce Barnett, Mark Chartrand, Elke Franke, Peter Smith, Felix Dawson, Jay Lippincott, Ann Tyler, Jim Durkay
Board Members Absent: Meredith Borden, Tim Chriss, Barbara Fields, Howard Friedel, Erin O’Shea.
Motion Passed: to approve minutes of March 31, 2010.

President’s Report: Tom Hobbs

Maryland House and Garden Pilgrimage. Guilford’s portion of the proceeds is approximately $22,000. This amount exceeded our expectations. The money will be deposited in the Stratford Green reserve account for the benefit of Sherwood Gardens. Thanks to Eva Brill and Paula Campbell, Guilford’s MHGP co-chairs, for making this event so successful.
Guilford Reservoir. The latest letter from Ms. Kishia Powell, head of the Baltimore City Bureau of Waste and Wastewater, had been circulated to Board Members prior to the meeting. This letter implied Baltimore City had accepted the proposed plans to cover the storage tanks. Ms. Powell also indicated that the Guilford and Kernewood neighborhood associations would both be invited to participate in finalizing more detailed landscaping plans this summer. To date Ms. Powell has not informed us of the meeting dates or general project timeframe. We do not yet know the date of the CHAP hearing. A concerning issue is that the Section 106 review has to our knowledge not been addressed. Ms. Powell’s comments to date indicate that her department may not understand the relevance of Section 106 to this project. 
Guilford Security Patrol .There was a discussion of the history of the Guilford Security Patrol (GSP). In 2006 the GSP was taken over by the Guilford Association, and an LLC was created with the Guilford Association as the sole member. Stuart Brooks continued to serve as liaison with the Baltimore City Police Department and Steve Trauner continued to serve as liaison with the security company. From now on Felix Dawson will serve as the contact to both the BCPD and Securitas, the security company currently under contract with the Guilford Association.
As discussed at the last Board meeting, because of safety concerns and recent crimes in the area, residents living near Greenmount Avenue have proposed gating Bretton Place and Southway at Greenmount Avenue. It has already been determined that gating at these locations may be feasible. However, the walkways would not be locked in order to allow pedestrian access. Felix Dawson and Jay Lippincott expressed opinions that these gates would be more cosmetic and psychological than effective crime deterrent. Tom Hobbs indicated the gating might be more of a deterrent at Bretton than Southway due to the alleyway location. Ann Giroux expressed concern that the gates could be a magnet for graffiti and other vandalism and questioned the costs of maintaining the new gates once they were installed. Jay Lippincott questioned whether alternatives to gating were considered and whether other options would serve as a crime deterrent. Tom Hobbs indicated that resident advocates are canvassing nearby Guilford residents for their opinions on the gating. He has also scheduled a meeting with the head of the Waverly community association and Councilwoman Clarke. Ann Giroux requested that Guilford residents on Greenmount Avenue also be canvassed for their reactions to the proposed changes. 

Newsletter. The reaction to the recent newsletter has been overwhelmingly positive. Residents indicated satisfaction with the quality of the new newsletter. 

Board Nominations. There are currently two Board vacancies. Michael Medick and Bryon Potts have both resigned. There are also Board Members who will reach the end of their term in November. There will be mention of board vacancies and invitation for nominees in the next edition of the newsletter. A nominating committee also will be formed.
Guilford Association Office. Tom Hobbs discussed the progress that has been made in possibly setting up a business office for Guilford. Currently, files are collected and stored in one place, but the arrangement is not ideal as the space cannot serve as an office. It was noted that Homeland and Roland Park have staffed offices.  The Association has approached the Second Presbyterian Church about an office in their complex. It is thought that the location is ideal for a Guilford office. The church is undertaking a major renovation. However, Second Presbyterian Church has informed Margaret Alton that they do have a room that could be available for use and that the church would be delighted to have us locate our future office there. Their Board of Trustees has approved the Guilford Association as tenants. Steps are being taken to reach a formalized understanding as to cost. 

The Board is considering hiring a bookkeeper and office manager to staff this new office for the Association. The new employee may take on the responsibilities currently handled by Brodie Management as well as several responsibilities currently performed by Board Members and other tasks. There has been some discussion with Second Presbyterian Church about cooperative use of office personnel.
Student Rentals. An attempt was made to rent two more homes in Guilford to multiple Johns Hopkins University college students. This rental arrangement is not permitted in Guilford. The Guilford Association previously was successful in having the Johns Hopkins University inform students through housing office literature and their web site of the covenant restrictions permitting only single family occupancy. Unfortunately, real estate agents in two different cases secured signed rental contracts between a Guilford homeowner and groups of college students. After pressure from the Association both leases were terminated.  
Treasurer’s Report: Tom Hobbs, Lynda Riley and Cathy Boyne for Erin O’Shea
The Guilford Association is currently in the best cash position we have been in for a very long time at this point in the calendar year. The billing notices were sent out in November with payment due by January 1 as required by the Deed and Agreement. The notice of lien in the event of non-payment has been very helpful in obtaining timely payment. As of today, approximately 99% of all residents have paid obligatory maintenance fees. In addition, 99% of York Court residents have paid obligatory maintenance fees. Furthermore, the Guilford Association collected another $13,000 in delinquencies and liens from 2006, 2007 and 2008.  Lynda Riley has assumed the responsibility for filing and removing liens and thanks were expressed to Lynda Riley for her hard work in this area.

There was a brief discussion of the GSP monies. Collections have been trending down as subscription levels have fallen off. Currently only 393 households (49%) subscribe to GSP. It was agreed by all that PR work needed to be initiated to communicate the value of GSP to residents. Newsletter articles or emails highlighting positive personal stories of residents who have been assisted by GSP might be a good first step. GSP collections and expenditures for the period from 2006, when the Board took over responsibility for the GSP, to the present were reviewed.  In addition the income and expenditures for the portion of 2006 when accounts were controlled by Stuart Brooks were also summarized. Surplus in various years carried over to subsequent years to supplement new collections has decreased to $1,391 currently. The voluntary dues collection for Association membership has fallen to 63% but the last increase in obligatory maintenance fees vastly offsets that small decline in income.

Regarding Stratford Green, the operating statement fell short on the annual appeal for Sherwood Gardens which was mailed in December last year. This year the annual appeal letter was mailed during the bloom season. It is not clear yet how successful that letter has been. 
Tom Hobbs indicated that the Stratford Green reserve fund requires attention and proposed the creation of an investment committee. The investment committee would oversee the fund’s investments which currently total approximately $270,000. The funds are currently invested with Smith Barney, having been transferred from Legg Mason. The Board agreed it was time to review the current arrangement.  A substantial increase in the reserve funds will have to be raised in order to create a reliable income stream for Sherwood Gardens, lessen dependence on the support of the Guilford Association and annual fund raising, and free up maintenance fee income for other purposes.

Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson
Felix will be taking over the management of the Securitas contract and monitor the performance of the contract guards. Going forward, his focus will be to increase GSP subscriptions and collect and distribute information on the adequacy of security services and statistics on calls and crime incidents. There was a brief discussion as to why some residents do not participate in the GSP program. Felix Dawson also asked that an appeal for GSP support be sent out again later in the year. Lynda Riley also suggested that next year when the dues notices were sent out that the Guilford Association emphasize participation more than it has in the past.

Ann Giroux suggested the Guilford Association become a bit more strategic about the Greenmount Avenue corridor as that seems to be the origin of most of the crime in the neighborhood, causing quality of life issues for residents of Greenmount Avenue, Southway, Newland Road, Bretton Place and Northway in particular.

Jay Lippincott again suggested having Securitas turn their lights back on while they patrol. Felix Dawson said that Securitas felt that the lights made them visible to criminals who would then hide until the Securitas car passed but that they will reexamine this position. Felix also has asked Securitas to examine the phone response when guards are not on duty. Residents have complained that they call and get no answer.
Architecture: Tom Hobbs

There were twenty-three applications submitted to the Architectural Review Committee this quarter. Some of the applications were related to winter storm damage. The applications fell into the following types of requests:  three requests for paint color change, two for complete window replacement, two for complete roof replacement, four for major roof repairs, two for extensive landscaping, one significant house extension, two new porches, one for a swimming pool and several others. There is an ongoing discussion with the owners of the two lots addressed as 4003 St. Paul Street who are seeking to a build a new house.
There was discussion of the status of litigation with two York Court property owners who violated the Deed and Agreement by not seeking approval from the Association for exterior changes and who removed their slate roofs replacing them with asphalt shingles. The Guilford Association sought summary judgment and it was granted in both cases by two different judges. However, the court referred the parties to mediation in an attempt to reach agreement on a remedy. The mediation did not produce results with one party and the matter will again come before the judge. The remaining party has not been responsive to the court or the mediator in attempts to schedule a session.
Tom Hobbs, Lynda Riley and Ann Giroux spent a day inspecting all three York Courts for covenant violations. There are 36 properties and while several were in very good condition, every property had at least one violation ranging from minor to severe. The severe problems included porches nearing collapse, holes in roofs and trash accumulation on rear and side porches. The Baltimore City Housing Department has been asked to inspect all 36 houses. The City notices should be sent out before the Guilford Association sends out our violation letters.

The Architectural Review Committee is now inspecting all properties listed for sale so that owners and real estate agents are made aware of covenant violations that may exist on the property. All perspective buyers must be informed of these violations and corrective action scheduled. 

Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett

There has been significant activity in Sherwood Gardens this spring. In general, people agree that the Gardens have looked wonderful. 
The weather for the Tulip Dig was good and approximately $2,000 was raised. The tulips looked good in general but there were a couple of beds where some bulbs did not mature or appeared diseased. Accordingly, we plan to resume the fungicide treatment on about six beds through spring 2011. 

Twenty thousand Adopt-A-Plot annuals were planted over Memorial Day weekend. About 15 Guilford households now volunteer for plots. About thirty people were hired to help people get their plots started after the Tulip Dig. Approximately 90% of the Adopt-A-Plot expenses have been paid out.
Bruce Barnett and the other members of his tulip bulb selection committee selected bulbs for next year. Requests for quotes for the new tulip bulbs for the fall 2010 (October 1st) planting have been sent to two vendors.

Regarding new plants, six new trees and many new azaleas have been planted. Several excavations are needed during the summer. The automatic irrigation systems needed repairs and two breaks in Baltimore City storm pipes require repair. Mary Pat Clarke was very helpful in getting the Baltimore City work attended to. The top of a large tree fell during a storm and had to be removed.

Near term plans include 1) removal of several small dead trees, 2) tree pruning and 3) more new azaleas as allowed by available funds.

Parks: Margaret Alton
Prior to the Parks report, Margaret raised a point about attendance. She suggested that Guilford should follow Homeland’s lead and require that Board and Committee members attend a minimum number of scheduled meetings. Rather than amending the by-laws, it was suggested that the Board address the issue by resolution. Margaret Alton read a proposed resolution and the motion passed.

Motion Passed: Managers and members of committees that have regularly scheduled meetings who fail during the calendar year to attend half of the meetings, for which no valid excuse has been submitted, shall be notified by the President and may be dropped from the Board or committee.

Parks Report: This year approximately 2,000 bulbs were planted in the triangle close to Sherwood Gardens at Northway and Underwood Road. They were not removed and it is hoped that many of them will come up again next year in the same spot. Thanks were expressed to Elke Franke and her friend for adopting the triangle. It was also noted that the tree in that location requires pruning.
The St. Paul median strip is getting watered and weeded on a regular basis which is an expensive process right now as the plantings are still young. There are a number of dead trees and plants and it is hoped that despite significant City budget issues the plantings will be replaced. Restoration has not yet occurred at the location of the recent accident on Millbrook, where a car drove across the planted median destroying many plantings at the Charlcote street closure, With the help of Mary Pat Clarke, Margaret has convinced the Department of Transportation that there was indeed an accident and they have removed the traffic light from a nearby tree. They have yet to address other issues including plantings at that location.

The dead tree in Bedford Triangle will be replaced at no additional expense by Beechfield. An Oriental spruce was donated by a Guilford family and has been planted in Gateway Park. Residents living near Bedford Square hired Beechfield to replant the center of the cul de sac island and have indicated that they maintain it at their own expense.

The Movies in the Park event has been discontinued due to lack of interest. Bruce Barnett thanked Margaret Alton for all of her hard work.

Traffic and Parking: Jay Lippincott

Jay Lippincott, working with the Traffic Department of Baltimore City, Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke and Councilman Bill Henry, has been able to address some of our signage needs including stop signs on Greenway. 

Some residents have requested that E. Highfield be made one-way, but this is a major entrance to the homes around the park. Board Members generally opposed this proposal and suggested adding a stop sign at one location. 

Residents on Whitfield Road petitioned Baltimore City to make that road one-way. The Guilford Association had objected but the signage was changed. It was observed that residents currently ignore the new signage and continue to treat the street as a two-way street. 

There was some discussion of the problems experienced by residents who tried to secure parking permits for themselves as well as guests. There is a revised web page for residential parking permit renewals. Jay Lippincott has created a step-by-step set of instructions for our residents. Residents of RPP Area 6 may apply for the permits July 20th through August 20th and the permits will be available for pickup at the Bedford Trolley stop August 29th.
Newsletter: Jay Lippincott

Tom Hobbs again congratulated the newsletter team on the excellent newsletter. The next newsletter will come out in early September. It is hoped that cost of the newsletter can be reduced by using cheaper paper, allowing more production time and changing the printing source. Advertising was again discussed as a means of offsetting some of the costs associated with producing the newsletter. Homeland and Roland Park both accept advertising while Tuscany-Canterbury does not. Tom Hobbs requested that those involved with newsletter production consider an ad policy, weigh the cost/benefit and propose a budget that would permit us to evaluate the possibility of allowing ads in the newsletter.
Neighborhood Events: Ann Tyler

Ann Tyler reported on the recent Dinner at Dusk in Sherwood Gardens. It turned out to be a perfect evening. The event was well attended with large numbers of children who enjoyed the activities. The event took in $2,200 and after expenses raised between $200 and $300 dollars for Stratford Green. This year the ticket price was lowered and the event was pot-luck optional and the Guilford Association supplied fried chicken for the table. People seemed to enjoy the shift to pot-luck and many more people came with a dish for the pot-luck table than anticipated.
Tom Hobbs questioned why we now referred to the Moveable Feast as Wine Tasting when it was a full dinner not merely appetizers and wine. Board Members agreed that a shift back to Moveable Feast might be a good idea as long as residents know it is the same event. Two homes have committed to the event. Millicent Tyler will have the appetizers and Margo Bates the dessert. The same caterer will be used as last year. 

NBNC: Mark Chartrand

Concerning construction on the Loyola campus, Loyola is not adhering to the planned start and stop times. Contractors are working from 5 AM to 9 PM and complaints have been filed by residents.
The Loyola-Notre Dame Library is starting a Friends of the Library program which will allow individuals who pay a modest fee to access the collections and check out books.

Loyola would like to purchase a Kernewood home located on E. Cold Spring Lane for use as an alumni house. An amendment to the NBNC Agreement is required and Loyola would like to have NBNC agree to the deal in July. Kernewood is in favor as Loyola has made significant concessions including increased safety, lighting and snow removal in the area. Tom Hobbs noted that Loyola has not acceded to our request for even modest landscaping on the northwest corner of Charles and Cold Spring Lane and Loyola’s position on the reconstruction of the reservoir is unclear. Loyola indicates that they do not have funds for landscaping and streetscape improvement despite recent significant capital expenditures. It was felt that if Loyola does not have money to landscape than they should not be purchasing a house in Kernewood and that Guilford should have further discussions with the university about our concerns.
Guilford Centennial: Ann Giroux

Ann Giroux requested that a committee form immediately to start working on plans to celebrate Guilford’s First 100 years which will occur in 2013.  The Board will have a kick-off and related articles in the newsletter. Tom Hobbs suggested that Guilford produce a book highlighting the history of Guilford as other historic neighborhoods have done. Ann Giroux suggested launching a new garden club as the Guilford Gardening Club established in 1926 has evolved into a Baltimore County group with no ties to Guilford. The new group could support Sherwood Gardens and other Guilford parks, play a major supporting role in future MHGP events in Guilford, and serve as a Guilford social outlet. Tom Hobbs also mentioned the need to use the Guilford Centennial as a kick-off to our endowment campaign for Sherwood Gardens.
There being no other business the meeting was adjourned at 9:30PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Giroux, Secretary
